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BUSINESS AFFAIRS SUB-COUNCIL 
 

January 26, 2011 
 

MINUTES 
 
The meeting began at 9:00 a.m. in the TBR Board Room.  Present were Ms. Cynthia 
Brooks (TSU); Mr. Steve Campbell (NeSCC); Mr. Horace Chase (JSCC); Ms. Beth 
Cooksey (VSCC); Mr. John Cothern (MTSU); Ms. Mary Cross (NaSCC);  Mr. Danny 
Gibbs (RSCC); Mr. Mike Gower (MTSU); Mr. Lowell Hoffman (DSCC); Mr. Ken 
Horner (CoSCC); Mr. Tim Hurst (APSU); Dr. Rosemary Jackson (WSCC); Ms. Susan 
Joseph (ChSCC); Mr. Ron Kesterson (PSCC); Mr. Ron Parr (STCC); Mr. Mitch 
Robinson (APSU); Dr. Claire Stinson (TTU); Ms. Hilda Tunstill (MSCC); Mr. Greg 
Wilgocki (ETSU); Mr. Tommy Wright (ClSCC); Mr. David Zettergren (UOM); Ms. 
Alicia Gillespie, Ms. Tammy Gourley, Ms. Deanna Hall; Ms. Lisa Hall, Ms. Pat Massey, 
Ms. Mary Moody, Ms. April Preston, Ms. Brooke Shelton, Mr. Dale Sims, Ms. Renee 
Stewart, and Mr. Bob Wallace (TBR). 
 
Mr. Sims introduced Mary Moody from the General Counsel’s office.  She will be our 
new contact for legal issues concerning contracts and procurement. 
 
Mr. Sims also introduced April Preston as the new Assistant Vice Chancellor for Human 
Resources.  He also informed the committee that Ron Ostenfeld has now taken a position 
with TSU. 
 
1. Report of the Committees 
 
A. Finance Committee 

 
Renee Stewart highlighted the following issues from the January 12, 2011 Finance 
Committee meeting. 

 
• Guideline A-100 - Learning Support 

 
The committee discussed the potential budget impact of implementing Guideline 
A-100 - Learning Support.  This guideline went through the academic committees 
and had financial implications on the community colleges.  However, there was 
no discussion with the business officers concerning the financial impact. 
 
Because of this situation, the committee discussed the idea of sub-councils 
sharing agendas with all of the sub-councils in case there were items that needed 
to be discussed with different areas.  Mr. Sims discussed the sharing of agendas at 
the Senior Staff meeting, and there was some objection to the sharing of agendas.  
Therefore, in the future, the agendas will be shared internally at the central office 
and it will be determined if there are any issues from the other sub-councils of 
which business officers need to be aware. 
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• OPEB Issue 
 

The committee discussed the OPEB liability.  An attachment with OPEB issues 
was discussed.  (Attachment A)  The committee discussed that the budget is more 
of a problem with the OPEB liability than the financial statements.   
 
It was discussed whether the institutions will ever be required to pay this liability. 
Historically, the State has always paid the OPEB.  The institutions need to know 
if they should begin accumulating funds for this expense.  Since the State is 
reactivating the OPEB group, it was suggested that TBR needs a representative on 
that group.  Ms. Stewart suggested that we continue with our current method for 
the upcoming year, until we have more answers from the OPEB group. 
 

• CFI Ratios 
 

The committee discussed the CFI ratios.  The CFI ratios have been distributed to 
all campuses.  The individual numbers will not be released, but the aggregate for 
the universities and community colleges may be used in the financial presentation 
to the Board.  The ratios show that the reserves are not as large as they should be; 
which is the opposite of the public perception of higher education.  The next step 
will be to share with the institutions the draft presentation for the Board meeting. 
 

• Miscellaneous Course Fees 
 

The committee discussed the collapsing of some miscellaneous course fees into 
tuition.  The committee will start reviewing these fees and the revenue produced 
by each.  There were a number of fees without any revenue, and a number of fees 
that resulted in revenues of $10,000 or less.  Subsequent to the Finance 
Committee meeting, the spreadsheet has been updated to include the amount per 
FTE as well as the addition of mandatory fees.  (Attachment B) 
 

• Findings and Weaknesses 
 

The committee was given all findings and weaknesses published since the last 
quarterly Finance Committee meeting.  There were two audit reports released in 
the last quarter with a total of two findings.  The finding was that procedures for 
financial statement preparation should be improved to ensure the accuracy of 
information presented in the financial statements.  (Attachments C and D) 
 

• Repayment of Unworked APS Hours 
 

The committee discussed the repayment of unworked academic service 
scholarship hours.  Students are expected to provide the 75 hours of service 
required by this scholarship.  However, in some cases, students do not complete 
the required hours.  The committee discussed whether an institution can require 
them to repay their scholarship.  Because of the potential income tax effect, 
students cannot be required to pay it back.  However, the student may lose the 
scholarship for the following semester. 
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• Unexpended Plant 
 

The committee discussed the inconsistencies of reporting on the unexpended plant 
schedules included in the financial statements.  TBR staff recently had to send 
copies of these schedules to the State Building Commission (SBC).  In this 
process, it was noted that the University of Memphis separates out projects by 
both project type and by funding source.  TBR staff requested committee 
members to review the UOM schedule and determine if this reporting was 
possible for all.  (Attachment E) 
 
The SBC has questioned why we have excess reserves in unexpended plant funds. 
We have been increasing tuition in increments in order to be ready for 2012 when 
we no longer have ARRA funds, instead of having a much larger increase in 
2012.  If the SBC were to look at each institution as a whole, instead of focusing 
only on unexpended plant, they would see the overall financial standing of the 
institutions. 
 

• Depreciation of Library Holdings 
 

The committee discussed the interpretation of library holdings depreciation as 
requested by State Audit.  State Audit stated that there is not consistency among 
the institutions regarding when library holdings are written off once fully 
depreciated.  Some institutions are writing off the asset in the same year they 
become fully depreciated, while others are waiting until the following year to 
write off the asset.  The committee recommended that once library holdings are 
fully depreciated (10 years old), they should be removed the following year. 
 

• Guideline B-060 
 

The committee discussed what defines a special course fee when determining fees 
that are waived.  The fee waivers for disabled and elderly students were 
discussed. There was some confusion as to the definition of the special course fee 
that was listed in Guideline B-060.  After further discussion, the committee 
agreed to add language that says all course-specific fees are not waived.  
Subsequent to the Finance Committee meeting, it was discovered that parking 
fees had been inadvertently left off as a fee that will not be waived.  This has now 
been added.  (Attachment F) 

 
The Finance Committee minutes, with the guideline changes, were approved. 

 
 
B. Human Resources  
 
Ms. Preston highlighted the following issues from the January 24, 2011 Human Resource 
Officers Committee meeting.   
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• Long- Term Disability and Flexible Spending Accounts (FSA) 
 
Ms. Preston gave a brief overview of the effective dates of insurance eligibility 
and effective dates for new hires.  The effective date of coverage is the first day of 
the month following the employee’s hire date.  Currently, the FSA’s and long-
term disability are effective 30 days after this date.  Ms. Preston stated that it was 
not possible to change the FSA eligibility date.  However, she will review 
eligibility dates with Prudential, the new long-term disability vendor.  
 

• Fair Labor Standards Audit Update (FLSA) 
 
Kae Carpenter, Associate General Counsel, advised the HR Officers that financial 
aid positions will be the next area to review for compliance with the FLSA 
exempt criteria.  
 

• Pay Plan Strategies 
 
Chancellor Morgan has requested that Presidents and Directors develop options 
for the Board to consider that address the most compelling of our compensation 
needs.  Ms. Preston recommended that the HR Officers submit any concerns to 
their direct report for the President or Directors review.  The deadline for these 
materials to be submitted to Ms. Preston is January 31, 2011.  The goal of this 
process is to develop a range of proposals to present to the Board for discussion 
during its March meeting.    

 
The HR Officers minutes were approved. 
 

C. Internal Audit  
 
Ms. Gourley highlighted the following issues from the January 19, 2011 Internal Auditors 
meeting.   

 
• Risk Assessments 

 
The committee was presented with an overview of the changes to the risk 
assessment process.  The Crawford model will still be used and similar documents 
should be submitted each period.  The next cycle is scheduled to be completed 
over a three-year period, but submissions will only be due to System-Wide 
Internal Audit at May 31st each year.   
 

 • Review of State Audit Findings Log and Internal Audit Findings Log 
 
Ms. Gourley discussed logs created for reporting to the Audit Committee the 
status of management’s implementation of recommendations from findings 
resulting from state audits and internal audits.  As internal audits are completed, 
auditors should inform System-Wide Internal Audit of dates when follow-up 
reviews should generally be performed.  Written follow-up reviews should 
generally be performed and written reports submitted for internal audit findings 
within a year from the completion of the audits.  Findings of a significant nature 
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may require a follow-up review in a shorter period of time.  State Audit 
determines the timing of follow-up reviews for state audit findings.  

 
 The Internal Auditors minutes were approved. 
 
D. IT Sub-Council  
 
Mr. Campbell highlighted the following issues from the January 20, 2011 IT Sub-Council 
meeting.   

 
• D2L Issues 

 
The committee discussed recent problems with D2L.  When the D2L contract 
comes up for renewal, it will be divided into two parts:  licensing renewal and 
hosting.  There is a general consensus that D2L is a good product, but there are 
problems with the hosting services. 
 

 • Banner Hosting 
 
All institutions have now been upgraded to Banner 8.2.  There is a meeting this 
week to discuss the first five institutions to move Banner hosting to OIR.  The 
pricing has changed from what was originally quoted.  The plan is to have a final 
decision by mid February. 

  
2.        ARRA 

 
The committee discussed the ARRA finding taken for the TBR system.  There were three 
components of the finding.  The first component was that three institutions did not follow 
established controls requiring monthly reviews of SFSF program reports and 
reconciliations between the SFSF expenditures recorded at the institution and the 
amounts reported to TBR.  The second component was that one institution purchased 
goods prior to the approval of the requisition.  Lastly, some institutions did not 
adequately tag equipment purchased with ARRA funds.  (Attachment G) 

 
The committee was reminded of the importance of all internal controls related to ARRA 
funds, including the adherence to TBR policies.  TBR will be vigilant in fulfilling its 
oversight role. 

 
The committee was also reminded that all ARRA funds must be obligated by September 
30, 2011 and fully spent by December 31, 2011.  If an institution has a project that will 
not be completed by December 31st, they need to notify TBR central office staff as soon 
as possible. 

 
3. Payment Processing/Refund Distribution Vendor 
 

Higher One has expressed interest in providing student refund services to TBR 
institutions.  If enough institutions are interested, it would be in our best interest to issue a 
systemwide RFP for this service.  Any interested institutions need to e-mail Ms. Gregory 
within the next week, so that she can proceed. 
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4. American Express Contract 
  

We have been operating under F&A’s contract with American Express to accept their 
card for payments.  However, F&A has now moved away from their contract with 
American Express.  Therefore, we are in the process of issuing a sole source agreement, 
pending approval from Fiscal Review.  Currently, ChSCC and WSCC are the only two 
institutions who do not accept American Express.  However, ChSCC has expressed 
interest in now accepting American Express.  

 
5. Continuation of TnCIS Funding 
  

When this program began, it was decided that an annual mandatory membership fee of 
$3,000 for community colleges and $5,000 for universities would be imposed to fund the 
first three years of this program.  Since the three year period has ended, a question was 
raised as to whether membership was still mandatory.  This decision should be addressed 
by the President’s Council. 

 
The program has grown from 1 trip with 20 students in its first year, to 20 trips with 400 
students this year.  Mr. Kesterson will provide information on each institution’s 
participation over the course of the program.  This information should be shared with the 
Presidents to help them in their decision making. 

 
The meeting was adjourned at 11:00 a.m. 
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Attachment A 
 

Background 
In 2004, the Governmental Accounting Standards Board (GASB) issued Statement No. 
43, Financial Reporting for Postemployment Benefit Plans Other Than Pension Plans 
(OPEB).  Tennessee began recording and reporting the OPEB liability for the fiscal year 
ending June 30, 2008.  The objective of this Statement is to establish uniform standards 
of financial reporting by state and local governmental entities for other post-employment 
benefit plans.  The term “other postemployment benefits” refers to postemployment 
benefits other than pension benefits and includes postemployment healthcare benefits if 
provided separately from a pension plan. 
Issues and Concerns 
Over the past three fiscal years, the state base appropriation has been reduced in excess of 
25%.  In addition to these cuts, TBR institutions are required to recognize a liability for 
OPEB that has been unfunded.  The liability has averaged $2,354,00 for universities, and 
$584,000 for community colleges. 
Unfunded benefit – In Tennessee, it has been determined that each public institution of 
higher education will record and report its related liability for this benefit that is paid to 
retirees.  This has resulted in an annual unfunded benefit that averages $2,353,743 for 
TBR universities, and $584,298 for the two-year institutions.  This is a real and budgeted 
expense for each institution that is not supported by current funding from the state.    In 
order to mask the effect of these unfunded expenses on fund balance, TBR institutions 
are currently reflecting the amount of the liability as a negative allocation to their 
unrestricted E & G Fund Balance.   
Liability growing quickly – The recorded liability will soon eclipse many institution’s 
unrestricted E & G fund balance. 
The actuarial accrued liability totals $297,287,000 for TBR ($188,344,000-universities; 
$91,418,000-two-year institutions).  This liability is allowed to be amortized, but will 
eventually be recorded by institutions.  As of June 30, 2010, the average liability 
recognized by TBR universities was $7,061,228, and $1,752,894 for two-year schools.  
Institutions must currently rely on plant construction, renewal and replacement and other 
designated unrestricted fund balances in order to avoid a total unrestricted negative fund 
balance.  However, as the unfunded liability continues to grow, it will most likely 
increase beyond the plant fund balances resulting in an overall unrestricted negative fund 
balance at some time in the future. 
Negative undesignated fund balances 
Currently, institutions are required to maintain a fund balance that is two to five percent 
of Education & General (E&G) revenues.  E&G revenues primarily consist of student 
tuition and fees, and state appropriation.  The required fund balance includes future 
budget reserves or undesignated fund balance, and discretionary allocations.  In order to 
eliminate negative undesignated fund balances, some institutions exceed the five percent 
threshold or reflect a transfer from plant funds that will never be made.  The June 30, 
2010 university average for undesignated fund balance was $1,439,203, and $(23,507) 
for two-year schools. 
 
Impact and Outcomes 
Institutions will soon have insufficient undesignated fund balance to fund such a liability. 
Institutions must continue to cover a significant unfunded benefit in dire financial 
economic conditions. 
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Other States 
While Tennessee must make its own decisions on how this liability should be handled, 
we have reviewed practices in a few other states.  In Texas, The University of Texas 
System and Texas A & M system recognizes the liability as they run their own retirement 
plans.  The universities in the other Texas higher education systems (e.g. Texas State 
System) do not recognize the liability as they participate in the Texas Retirement system 
plan and all liability is reflected in the state CAFR report.  North Carolina does not record 
OPEB liability at the university level.  Notes to their financial statements indicate “The 
University assumes no liability for retiree health care benefits provided by the programs 
other than its required contribution”.   A review of the statements of the University of 
West Georgia did not show an OPEB liability.  Their notes provided information on the 
number of retirees and participating and the amount paid by West Georgia into the 
retirement system to cover. 
Options 

 Continue recording the OPEB liability in the same manner as currently used 
o Pros – The negative allocation negates the impact on the unrestricted budget while 

maintaining financial statement integrity. 
o Cons – Continues issue with budget and 2-5% allocation requiring the maximum 

5% to be exceeded or reflecting of a plant fund transfer.  Does not address the 
future increases that will outstrip the institution’s ability to cover through 
unrestricted plant funds.  Provides an illusion that the institution has sufficient 
current funds to cover the liability 

 Eliminate the negative allocation  
o Pros – provides a realistic view of the effect of the OPEB liability on the 

unrestricted budget 
o Cons – Will require reflecting a negative unrestricted fund balance (currently 

prohibited by THEC) or would require reduction of current expenditures in a time 
of already reduced resources.  The latter would, in essence, require funds not to be 
spent for current needs to provide a reserve for future expenses (which most likely 
will be paid by the State) and would provide the state further impetus to have the 
universities actually fund the expense at some point in the future. 

 Remove all effects of OPEB from the unrestricted budget.  This would require a 
reconciling adjustment of FB per budget to financial statements.  Per Larry Goldstein, 
this is what he understands many are doing.  In essence institutions are staying on a 
“pay as you go” model and if there is a need to show a fund-based report with info 
about OPEB, treat it as a “below the line” adjustment.  This is supported by a 
Standard and Poor’s article U.S. States OPEB Liabilities and Funding Strategies Vary 
Widely dated June 30, 2009 
(http://www.naic.org/documents/committees_e_rating_agency_101118_hearing_doc4
.pdf) which states that currently the State of Tennessee is “likely to use pay-as-you-go 
financing in the short term while the state performs additional OPEB actuarial 
analysis. 
o Pros – Would remove all issues related to the budget 
o Cons – Does not address the fund balance issues related to negative allocations or 

potential negative unrestricted fund balances in the future. 

http://www.naic.org/documents/committees_e_rating_agency_101118_hearing_doc4.pdf
http://www.naic.org/documents/committees_e_rating_agency_101118_hearing_doc4.pdf
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 Work with appropriate state officials to remove the requirement that OPEB be 
recorded at the institution level 
o Pros – Keeps the liability at the state level where it belongs and should be funded 

in the future.  Removes the issues related to current operating budgets as noted 
above 

o Cons – None that I have been able to determine. 



 
Attachment C 
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Attachment F 
 

a. Pursuant to TCA 49-7-113, exceptions exist for certain 

disabled and elderly students, as well as state service 

retirees.  For audit courses, no fee is required for persons 

with a permanent, total disability, persons 60 years of age or 

older and domiciled in Tennessee, and persons who have 

retired from state service with 30 or more years of service, 

regardless of age.  For credit, a fee of $70 per semester or 

$60 per trimester may be charged to persons with a 

permanent, total disability, and persons who will become 65 

years of age or older during the academic semester in which 

they begin classes and who are domiciled in Tennessee.  

(Note:  This fee includes maintenance fees, student activity 

fees, technology access fees, and registration fees; it does 

not preclude an application fee, late fee, change-of-course 

fee, parking fee, special course fee, etc.). all mandatory 

fees; it does not include course-specific fees such as all 

miscellaneous course fees, materials fees, application 

fee, online course fees and parking fees.  This only 

applies to enrollment on a space available basis, which 

permits registration no earlier than four (4) weeks prior to the 

first day of classes. 
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